OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
JULY 26, 2016
1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  He asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation. Chairman Skains led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. David Daigle, LACD 1st Vice-President; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Earl Garber; and Mr. Ed Yerger.   

Members absent: Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC; and Dr. Brian LeBlanc, LSU AgCenter 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the June 28, 2016 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the June 28, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the June 28, 2016 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Garber and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review it with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC FARM BILL COOPERATIVE AGREEMENT    

Mr. Spicer said they had some concern in the past about whether some districts could earn their allocated Farm Bill funds, but he does not think that will be an issue as more than 80% of the funds were earned through May.  He said those districts with slower earning had a lack of staff and if need be, those funds can be transferred to another district that has over earned their allocation.
LACD AND NACD MEETINGS:

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this item with the State Commission.  Mr. Spicer said in each Commissioner’s packet is the agenda for the LACD Coastal Resources Committee summer meeting being held in Charenton, Louisiana on September 7-8, 2016.  He said next in the packet is a letter from LACD President Donavon Taves inviting all supervisors to the LACD Mid-year to be held in Alexandria August 24, 2016 at the USDA Building B.  He said attached to the mid-year letter is a draft agenda and a list of committee assignments for each supervisor.  Mr. Spicer said the committee assignments can be changed upon request prior to the LACD Annual Meeting in January 2017.  
Mr. Spicer said the next items are materials for the NACD South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas.  He said he, John Compton, David Daigle, Kevin Norton, and some other will be attending and it will be a very informative meeting.
Mr. Spicer said Mr. Daigle had attended the NACD Board meeting in Minnesota and asked if he had any comments. Mr. Daigle said it was a good learning experience as the Chairman went over the strategic plan and budget.  He said NRCS Chief Jason Weller did a very touching presentation regarding the 15 to 20 food deserts across the nation where people do not have access to good food and no resources to obtain food. He said the conservation tours were great; they went to two plant material centers at the University of Minnesota where they have ongoing work identifying nutrient loss and trying to put and keep live roots in the ground as most nutrient loss occurs on non-vegetative soils in the winter months.  He said they visited a dairy farm and stream corridor restoration with a lot of young people involved with a very outgoing view of natural resource protection.
Mr. Garber said Mr. Daigle mentioned the long range strategic plan that NACD is working on and plans to have it completed and approved at the 2017 Annual Meeting in Denver. He said the task forces had recommendations for three areas.  He said the NACD Board, the State Association, and the local districts that will be reviewing recommendations on how the districts can improve their abilities, their activities and possibly strengthen the districts.  He said the other thing on the Urban Grants, when they first put out the requests for the Urban Grants with NRCS, we had one million dollars but the proposal was very extensive and they were awarded two million dollars.  Mr. Garber said on the tour what really caught his attention was the University of Minnesota’s work on perennial grains and soil health. He said by planting perennial grains and not tilling the soil and not replanting annually will improve soil health.  He said this is a whole new concept and they sold it to us as “we are the guys who developed beans and corn and now we are going to invent the perennial grain”.  Mr. Garber said that is a whole new mindset and it will be interesting to see if it catches on and if they find the right grain.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Daigle and Mr. Garber for their comments and asked if there were any other comments or questions and there were none.
NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up the next agenda item, Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS STATE CONSERVATIONIST REPORT

Mr. Norton handed out the July Conservation Report to the Commissioners and said this edition is on Working With Louisiana’s Veterans. He said the StrikeForce Initiative of the Farm Bill has programs available to help veterans and socially disadvantaged, new and beginning farmers and ranchers and that Mr. Jay Townsend of Louisiana Armed Forces Foundation and Mr. Dexter Sapp of NRCS StrikeForce partnered to promote veterans participation in NRCS programs and services.  He said through several surveys, agriculture mentors, partnership networks, mini-farm workshops and conferences they are reaching new veteran and other clientele.  He said if you are a veteran, you get priority.  Mr. Norton said some NRCS employees are veterans as shown on pages six and seven of the Conservation Report, representatives from the time of the Vietnam War to the recently discharged.  He said they do an admirable job for conservation as they did in service to our country in the military.

Mr. Norton said they have almost all of the EQIP dollars obligated and almost three million dollars of additional money and they are funding additional contract they already have so they are not announcing a signup or going back, but are filling some of the backlog.  He said some areas that benefit are energy conservation, improve soil health and reduce climate emissions.  He said the Conservation Stewardship Program has received the new applications for the current fiscal year funded and they are now working on the ranking process, using the conservation measurement tool for the contracts that will be renewed beginning in 2017.  Mr. Norton said they have not received the procedures to obligate those contracts yet but they are wrapping up the fiscal year in good shape.

Mr. Norton said they have been going to a lot of meetings and yesterday they spent the day touring the Port of New Orleans and talking about the importance of trade to this region of the country.  He said it was discussed in the meeting that “across all segments of trade in the US that Agriculture is the segment that is running a surplus”.  He said when riding a boat up and down the Port of New Orleans seeing all these huge container ships coming in flagged with South American and Vietnamese flags; vessels from all over the world, you realize that we are getting a lot of stuff from other countries.  He also said we are shipping out a lot of grain through South Louisiana Ports.  He said it was very impressive.  Mr. Norton said they spent some time with FAS and the Agricultural Marketing Service personnel and that other agency staff from DC are coming in to do a listening session/round table discussion with whole-sellers, retailers, and processers at the Burden Center Friday after next; he said attendance is by invitation only.  He said they want to look at locally grown foods and how to stimulate urban conservation grants and local small plot food production. He said after the round table they are moving all the participants up to Alexandria for the announcement.  Mr. Norton said the week after next is National Farmer Week and on August 5th, they will make the USDA National Farmer Market Week kickoff announcement in Alexandria and also sign a MOU between the three service centers in AMS.

Mr. Norton said Farm Bill Agreements have been one-year agreements in the past but the new 2016 Farm Bill Agreement will be a three-year contract with additional funds being added in each year of the agreement making the agreement more flexible and easier to include additional funds, thereby making the agreement more efficient. 

Mr. Norton thanked the Commission and ended his report asking if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none. Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the report.

CORRESPONDENCE
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to briefly review the correspondence and if anyone had any questions or comments, please speak up.
Mr. Spicer said the first item is a letter from the Avoyelles SWCD requesting approval for Mr. Ruben Dauzat and Ms. Maddy Coco to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Mr. Dauzat and Ms. Coco out of state travel.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve Mr. Ruben Dauzat and Ms. Maddy Coco to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Garber and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the next item is a letter from the Rapides SWCD requesting approval for Ms. Brenda Archer to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016.  He said Ms. Archer is Vice President of LACDE and Treasurer of South Central Regional District Employees Association (SCRDEA).  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Ms. Archer’s out of state travel.

Motion:  Mr. Garber made a motion to approve Ms. Brenda Archers of Rapides SWCD to attend the South Central Regional Meeting in Little Rock, Arkansas on August 10-12, 2016. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer briefly reviewed the Press Releases and other items of agricultural importance with the Commission.
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Spicer for his review and said if there are no comments, they would take up the next item.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this will the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said there are no resignations or reappointments for this month.  He said he wanted to mention that although we do not have a formal letter yet from the Calcasieu SWCD, we received an email stating that Mr. Beaver Knighton was allowing his term to expire on July 27, 2016 after twenty-five years of service on the board.   
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Spicer for his review and said if there are no comments, they would take up the next item State Funding and asked Mr. Spicer to review this with the Commission.

State Funding for Districts

Mr. Spicer said that the Office of Soil and Water Conservation received official funding figures and that the districts were funded at $1.5 million, or the same level as last year.  Mr. Spicer said that they are using the revised district allocation formula approved by the Commission at the May 24, 2011 meeting. He said OSWC is currently preparing the allocation letters to go out to the districts and he is requesting the Commission’s approval to send district allocation figures out to the district using the letter in each Commissioner’s packet and the current distribution formula.  He said the formula provides a $25,000 base for each district, with $17,500 for each additional office within a district and $1,250 for each additional parish without an office and the remaining funds are allocated based on the workload formula.  He said the formula needs to be approved every five years and this year the Commission needs to approve it again.   
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the current funding formula.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the same May 24, 2011 formula and for OSWC to send the districts their FY 2016-2017 allocations figures based on the formula.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

New OSWC Staff Members
Mr. Spicer said OSWC has filled two vacant positions; Ms. Laclasha “Clay” Alexander was hired July 18, 2016 in the Administrative Coordinator 3 position and Mr. Jeremy Rodriguez was hired in the AES position and will begin work August 1, 2016. 

Other Business  

Chairman Skains asked Dr. LeBlanc if he had any comments for the Commission. Dr. LeBlanc said he did not have any additional comments.  Chairman Skains thanked him for coming and for giving his report. 

Mr. Spicer said he had one more comment; that each Commission member had a copy of the abbreviated version of the new 2016-2017 State Travel Policies and Procedures in their packet along with the letter from Commissioner Jay Dardenne that outlined the changes from last year’s State Travel Policies.
Mr. Breaux handed out a copy of a draft agreement that the Gulf Coast SWCD wants enter into with Ducks Unlimited (DU) to increase conservation technical assistance delivery to landowners and rice producers for enhancement and maintenance of waterfowl habitat and nutrient management by hiring a RCPP Technician to work in Calcasieu and Cameron Parishes.  He said the draft was created by him and Mr. Kyle Soileau of DU for the Commission’s review.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the draft agreement between the Gulf Coast SWCD and Ducks Unlimited.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the draft agreement between the Gulf Coast SWCD and Ducks Unlimited. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Next meeting

Mr. Spicer asked the Commission if they could change the meeting date to Wednesday, August 24, 2016 to coincide with the LACD Mid-Year Meeting in Alexandria.  After a brief discussion it was decided the next State Commission Meeting will be scheduled for Wednesday, August 24, 2016 at 2:00 P.M. in Alexandria, Louisiana at 3727 Government Street, USDA Building B Training Room. 

Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve changing the date and place for the August SSWCC meeting.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to change the August SSWCC meeting date to Wednesday, August 24, 2016 at 2:00 P.M. in Alexandria, Louisiana at 3727 Government Street, USDA Building B Training Room.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members.  
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Compton made a motion to adjourn at 2:17 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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